NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

19 MARCH 2004
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:58 a.m., Friday, March 19, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 8:58 a.m., Friday, March 19, 2004.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, and James Miyagishima.  Board members absent were:  Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that it is always a pleasure to see everyone.  She apologized for missing some functions since the last Board of Regents meeting due to illness.  She stated that she did have the opportunity to visit the ECP in Albuquerque where she enjoyed visiting with the staff and students.  
Dave Baland – Stated that Linda Lyle and himself had a pleasant flight down to Alamogordo for this meeting.  He apologized for missing the NM AER Conference.  His work schedule did not allow time for him to attend.    
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she was pleased to attend the recent Land of Enchowment lunch on the main campus.  She stated that she attended the funeral of Odessa Thatch who was a Foster Grandparent at NMSVH for 17 years.  She stated that she attended the first day of the NM AER Conference.  Overall attendance was excellent.  She saluted everyone involved in the planning, organization, and implementation of the NM AER Conference.  She stated that they did an excellent job.  She asked that Linda Lyle congratulate the ECP staff for their hard work.  She stated that she visited the Prevoc greenhouse and purchased some plants for her home.  She stated that the greenhouse is offering some beautiful plants for sale.        
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is glad to see everyone.  He stated that he also attended the Land of Enchowment lunch and really enjoyed the event that was hosted by our students.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings recommended a change to the order that the policies would be presented.  She would like to discuss the Procurement Card Program Procedures Manual first, the revision to NMSVH Policy 330 second, then proposed NMSVH Policy 346 third.  The remainder of the policies can be discussed afterward.  This will allow a progression that will not be confusing.  President Baland asked if the Board has any objection to the recommendation made by Superintendent Jennings.  There were no objections.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of February 6, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  Alicia McAninch pointed out that page 11 of the minutes reflects a request from the Board for a document that lists ECP square footage needs, number of classrooms, fire suppression needs, environmental needs, etc.  She noted that this request was not listed on the Projects Tasking report that is included in the March Board packet.  Linda Lyle stated that the document had already been developed with the contract architect approximately one year ago.  President Baland asked Linda Lyle to provide him with a synopsis of the needs so that he can deliver it to some commercial real estate agents so that they are aware of our needs.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 6, 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her Superintendent’s Report she would like let the Board know that Retha Coburn, Kenalea Johnson, Linda Lyle, and herself met with Dr. Veronica Garcia, State of New Mexico Secretary of Public Education on March 16, 2004.  The purpose of the meeting was to introduce our program directors and advise her of the services provided by NMSVH statewide.  Linda Lyle and herself also attended an organizational meeting related to the Accessible Materials Act where they had an opportunity to speak with some of the education book publishers and representatives from the State Public Education Department regarding tests.  During the NM AER Conference there were a couple of people who expressed concerns about the accuracy of the Braille tests being provided to the public schools.  Pat Stevenson, NMSVH Braille Transcriptionist, also traveled up to Santa Fe and had an opportunity to speak with the publishers and Public Education Department representatives.  Two Braille Transcriptionists from the Albuquerque Public Schools also attended the meeting.  This meeting allowed everyone to look at the tests, discuss areas of concerns, and explore avenues that would assist everyone in providing a better Braille product to the public schools.  She stated that probably the most important thing that came out of the meeting was the opportunity for Pat Stevenson to meet the two Braille Transcribers from Albuquerque.  She stated that we are currently looking into developing a listserve so that the small community of Braille Transcriptionists have an opportunity to dialog, and perhaps schedule quarterly meetings so that the transcribers can get together to discuss issues and ideas to improve accessible materials in the public school system.  She stated that she appreciates Greg Trapp’s invitation to attend the meeting with the publishers and Public Education Department representatives.    She stated that the work in the Watkins Education Center (WEC) is moving along.  We have experienced a few snags but she stated that progress is continuing.  Greg Hartman, the NMSVH contract architect will be on campus March 22nd to conduct an inspection of the WEC.  There will be quite a few things that the contractors will be asked to correct.  She stated that along with her Superintendent’s Report she has included a brief overview of conferences, workshops, etc., that she attended since the last Board of Regents meeting.  She asked for the Board’s input into the content of that section of the report.  She specifically would like to know if she provided too much information, not enough information, or if the information that is contained is what the Board would like to see.  President Baland stated that he feels that a simple outline of the workshops and/or conferences would be sufficient.  Katherine Ingold stated that she appreciated the content of the Superintendent’s report on workshops and conferences.  Alicia McAninch stated that she also appreciated the content of the Superintendent’s report.  She feels that it was very well done, and is what she was looking for.  She stated that if an outline is easier for the Superintendent then that would also be sufficient.  President Baland stated that after reviewing the Superintendent’s report on workshops and conferences he concurs with Alicia McAninch and Katherine Ingold.  He does like the content of the report that she provided.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is excited about the work that Superintendent Jennings is doing with Dr. Mike Bina of Hadley School f/t Blind and Dr. Roger Bates of NMSU-A to make vision related course work a reality for our paraprofessionals.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or comments regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no other questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Gallegos stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report but she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – January 2004.
Superintendent Jennings stated that the January 2004 report indicates that the performance of our investment portfolio continues to improve.  Our targets are remaining within the ranges approved by the Board of Regents.  There were no questions or comments.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – January 2004.
Superintendent Jennings presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for January 2004.  She reported that as of January 31, 2004 we were through 58% of our fiscal year with only 51.05% of our budgeted expenditures utilized.  She reported that Retha Coburn separated out the interest income and portfolio appreciation/depreciation as requested by the Board.  The last page of the report does not reflect a separate section for the interest income and portfolio appreciation/depreciation as intended.  That section was omitted when the report was printed. That will be fixed before the next report.  Page 1 of 41 does reflect the separation of interest income and portfolio appreciation/depreciation.  She stated that if you look at where we are before the interest income and portfolio appreciation/depreciation was separated you will see that we are on track with 59% of our revenue being received.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a major budget revision will be presented to the Board during the April 2004 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  We have made a few adjustments within cost center codes.  The major revision that will be presented in April may reflect requests to move funds between cost center codes.  These revisions will be based on needs.  Page 17 of 41 reflects a change in our investment expenses, COA #01-3-535700-0.  This line item has almost doubled going from $10,000.00 to $18,350.50.  This increase is a result of the changes that were made in our asset classes and changes in internal and external managers.  We were able to pull that money from NM Risk Management – General Liability, COA #01-3-539500-0 to help cover the increase in investment expenses.  Superintendent Jennings reported that NMSVH will begin receiving Medicaid funds for our birth through 3 program at the ECP thanks to the hard work of Linda Lyle.  The funding that we receive from Medicaid for the birth through 3 program will be utilized to support another Developmental Specialist position at the ECP.  That increase in funding is not reflected in the report presented to the Board at this meeting because we have not started to receive the funding.  President Baland asked how $10,000.00 could be moved from Risk Management – General Liability to Investment Expenses.  Does this move mean that we will not need the $10,000.00 under Risk Management – General Liability?  Superintendent Jennings reported that the $10,000.00 under Risk Management – General Liability will not be needed for insurance premiums, workman’s compensation, etc., which are areas that normally fall under that cost center code.  Veronica Gallegos reported that we do not have any claims coming through that would require that money.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions regarding the presented report.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
D. Balance Sheet, January 2004. 
Superintendent Jennings presented the Balance Sheet for January 2004 and stated that if the Board had any questions she would be happy to answer them. President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Balance Sheet.  There were no questions or comments.


E.
Disposition of Fixed Assets 
Superintendent Jennings presented a request to dispose of one 1999 Chevrolet ½ Ton 4 X 4 Suburban, VIN #1GNFK16ROXJ459332.  This vehicle was involved in an accident and has been declared by NM Risk Management as a total loss.  If approved this item will be deleted at the current value which appears on our inventory.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets requesting approval to dispose of one 1999 Chevrolet ½ Ton 4 X 4 Suburban, VIN#1GNFK16ROXJ459332.  (carried unanimously)
Has
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:18 a.m. to 9:57 a.m., March 19, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:18 a.m., Friday, March 19, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos (for Limited Personnel issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff and Legal Issues).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:57 a.m., Friday, March 19, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch the Board moved that in order to bring the following staff members into parody, effective March 19, 2004 the salaries of the following be adjusted to reflect:  Retha Coburn - $62,515.00, Linda Lyle - $62,473.00, Carolyn Vick - $49,740.00, Veronica Gallegos - $50,128.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to hire the following certified staff: Susan Stanke as full time Developmental Specialist at a salary of $41,208.00; Linda Neu as full time Developmental Specialist at a salary of $41,208.00.  (carried unanimously)
IX. Major Focus – Residential Life
Sandra Montoya, NMSVH Residential Life Manager provided the Board with an overview of the Residential Life Program provided to the NMSVH main campus students.  As part of her presentation she presented a video that was prepared by NMSVH staff that outlines our Residential Life Program.  This video is being used as a training tool for new employees as well as prospective employees of NMSVH.  Katherine Ingold complimented Sandra Montoya on the quality and content of the video.  Alicia McAninch stated that the video does a good job incorporating every aspect of the Residential Life Program.  She complimented Sandra Montoya for the enthusiasm and caring that she shows regarding Residential Life.  She stated that Sandra Montoya is a good role model for our students.  The Board thanked Sandra Montoya for her presentation.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Procurement Card Program Manual.
Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed manual that addresses the administration of the Procurement Card Program.  It has been the practice of NMSVH to purchase supplies and merchandise using purchase orders.  She stated that we began to look at this program when we encountered some vendors who would not accept purchase orders.  She stated that procurement cards will be used for vendors who will not accept purchase orders.  The paperwork necessary to utilize a procurement card will remain the same as paperwork for purchase orders.  Staff will still need to complete a purchase requisition, submit it to their department head for review and approval.  Department heads will then forward the purchase requisition to the Superintendent for final review and approval.  The Superintendent will then forward the purchase requisition to the finance office for processing and issuance of a purchase card to the staff that will be picking up the supplies/merchandise.  The procurement card may also be used for travel expenses and lodging, but cannot be used for meals for staff.  If it is a student activity the procurement card can be used for meals.  She stated that the manual lists Bank of America as the card issuer.  The Bank of America is the contact institution in the case of a lost or stolen card.  The Department of Finance & Administration (DFA) is going to take the procurement card program out for bid.  This means that the contact institution may not be Bank of America.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if this manual is approved by the Board the motion will need to have wording that will allow NMSVH Administration to change the bank information contained in the manual to reflect the institution selected by DFA.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if this manual is approved by the Board it will then be forwarded to DFA for their review and approval.  The procurement cards will be kept in the Procurement Office with the exception of the cards for ECP and Outreach.  We have not yet identified how we are going to handle those cards, but an adequate safeguard will be in place prior to issuance to ECP or Outreach.  Superintendent Jennings stated individual card holder agreements will be completed before cards are issued to any NMSVH staff.  Department Heads will be identifying individuals within their departments who will be responsible for purchases utilizing the procurement card.  We will then request procurement cards with that individuals name on it, a card holder agreement will be completed, and the cards will remain locked up in the Procurement Office until needed.  After use it will be immediately returned to the Procurement Office.  Restrictions and/or limits can be placed on any individual’s card if needed.  Katherine Ingold asked if these cards can be used for gas.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the procurement card cannot be used for gas.  We are currently in the process of discontinuing the use of our current gas cards.  We will then be issued a State agency gas card to use when traveling in the school vehicles.  Katherine Ingold pointed out some typing errors on page 3 of 14.  She stated that under Vendors, the second sentence seems to have a period after the word “purchases” that should have been a coma.  The sentence should read “When accepted by the vendor for business purchases, vendors need not send invoices to NMSVH as they will receive payment directly from Bank of America within 48 hours.”  Superintendent Jennings stated that the correction to page 3 of 14 will be made before forwarding to DFA.  President Baland asked what safeguards are in place to keep the procurement cards from being misused.  Superintendent Jennings stated that all of the paperwork processes that are currently in place for purchase orders will remain in place.  The processes are designed to safeguard against misuse.  Under the current system staff has to submit a purchase requisition with each individual item listed with current price.  This is what they are restricted to purchasing.  Invoices are then checked against approved purchase requisitions.  Katherine Ingold asked who would be the Procurement Card Manager.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it would be Margie Macias.    
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to accept the Procurement Card Program Manual as presented with the understanding that Bank of America may not be the provider.  (carried unanimously).
B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing Policies and Procedures.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing Policies and Procedures that replaces the word “purchasing” with “procurement” in order to be consistent with other policies and procedures.  In addition, a section has been added to this policy which addresses the Procurement Card program.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this revision.  There were no questions or comments.    
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing Policies and Procedures as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Proposed NMSVH Policy 346, Fixed Assets.


Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH Policy 346, Fixed Assets for the Board’s review and approval.  This policy has been developed to establish standards for the accounting and controlling of fixed assets acquired and owned by NMSVH in accordance with state and federal requirements and guidelines.  Superintendent Jennings stated that while developing this policy Retha Coburn worked with our auditors, reviewed state statutes, and reviewed policies that have been developed by NM Military Institute, NM School for the Deaf, and NM State University.  She stated that many of the procedures that are outlined in this proposed policy are already in place at NMSVH.  She stated that it is important to have a policy that outlines these procedures.  The guidelines contained in this policy are established by the Accountability in Government Act and Federal Accounting Standards Board (FASB).  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that one area addressed in this policy that we have not been doing is depreciation of assets.  Depreciation is addressed on page 3 of the proposed policy.  Depreciation is a new requirement established by FASB.  President Baland asked if this policy would affect the balance sheet.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it would affect the balance sheet.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this proposed policy has been provided to the auditor for review.  If the auditor recommends any changes the policy will be revised and resubmitted to the Board for approval.  President Baland asked if this policy would pertain to assets procured from this date forward, or will be have to go back and include all assets currently held.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she believes that it is for all assets procured from this date forward, but will verify that information with Retha Coburn.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 346, Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 325, Petty Cash.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 325, Petty Cash.  This revision simply reflects a change in wording from “purchasing” to “procurement” to be consistent with other policies.  In addition, paragraph 1, General Policy, contained a reference to an incorrect policy number.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 325, Petty Cash as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Revision to NMSVH Policy 335, Repairs and Major Improvements.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 335, Repairs and Major Improvements that more accurately reflects the system used to affect repairs, work orders, and requests for major improvements.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have implemented a Maintenance Work Order (MWO) system that is designed to streamline the implementation of work orders throughout the campus and at the ECP.  This system relies on the computer network and includes managers, supervisors, directors, and the superintendent in the routing before the work order is acted upon.  The system has proven to be very effective.  The new system was designed and implemented by Justin Burks, NMSVH Plant Operations Manager.  After implementing the system Justin Burks reviewed the policy and submitted the presented revision for the Board’s approval.  Katherine Ingold stated that subparagraph 1.2 seems a bit confusing by the way that it is written.  She stated that the paragraph indicates “…the Department Head or Mid-Level Manager will forward the email request to the MWO.”  After reading the entire policy it appears that it would be more accurate to have the paragraph read “…the Department Head or Mid-Level Manager will forward the email request to the Plant Operations Manager.”  After discussion, the Board concurred that the sentence should be changed to reflect “...forward the email request to the MWO (Plant Operations Manager).”  Superintendent Jennings stated that that revision will be made before distribution of the policy.  Katherine Ingold stated that subparagraph 3.2 also needs to be changed to reflect “Plant Operations Foreman” versus “Plant Operations Manager” as Plant Operations Foreman is the first person on the list of individuals to notify in the case of emergencies.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that correction will be made before distribution of the policy.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is going to direct that subparagraph 3.1 be deleted and subparagraph 3.2 be renumbered to 3.1.  Subparagraph 3.1 in the presented revision is a repeat of what is communicated in subparagraph 3.2.  Alicia McAninch asked who is on the Facilities Committee.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Facilities Committee is comprised of representatives from each department/branch of NMSVH, the Plant Operations Manager, Plant Operations Foreman, and Director of Business and Finance.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 335, Repairs and Major Improvements with revisions as recommended by the Board.  (carried unanimously)
F. Revision to NMSVH Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem, and Mileage.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem, and Mileage.  She stated the contents of this policy are governed by state statute (NM DFA Rule 95-1 Amended).  During the 2003 Legislative Session the NM State Legislature passed everything that is contained in this policy.  The Department of Finance and Administration (DFA) chose to only adopt the airplane mileage allowance in 2003 due to the budgetary impact of adopting everything.  In January 2004 DFA decided to adopt the rest of changes that were approved by the NM State Legislature in 2003.  These changes include increases in the partial and full day per diem rates, increases in the daily reimbursable amounts for overnight lodging, increases in the daily per diem rate for state nonsalaried public officers, and increases in the daily reimbursable amount for meals.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Retha Coburn estimates that this revision will have an overall annual impact of approximately $33,000.00.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem, and mileage as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Other Items.
A. Ditzler Auditorium/Recreation Center Roofing Project Bid Award.
Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to award the roofing contract for the Ditzler Auditorium/Recreation Center to the low bidder, Commercial Roofing Incorporated in Albuquerque, for the bid amount of $42,100.00 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in the total).  On Thursday, March 11, 2004, two (2) sealed bids were received in response to the Invitation to Bid prepared by The Design Group for the roofing replacement of the Ditzler Auditorium and Recreation Center.  Staff present for the bid opening were Margie Macias, Retha Coburn, Julianne Hall and Justin Burks.  Guests present were David Hernandez of Dynacon Incorporated and Chris Day Martin and Ben Anderson of Commercial Roofing LLC.  The contents of each bid packet were examined and reviewed by Margie Macias and Retha Coburn.  Copies of all contents in each bid packet were immediately faxed to Greg Hartman of The Design Group for his review and award recommendation.  Katherine Ingold asked what type of roof is currently on this building.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this building has clay tile roofing.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to award the roofing contract for the Ditzler Auditorium/Recreation Center to the low bidder, Commercial Roofing Incorporated in Albuquerque, for the bid amount of $42,100.00 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in the total).  (carried unanimously)
B. Watkins Education Center (WEC) Flooring Replacement & Asbestos Removal.

Superintendent Jennings presented a request to approve an expenditure level for the replacement of the existing carpeting in the first floor of the Watkins Education Center possibly requiring some ACM abatement.  Due to age and water damage, replacement of the existing carpeting in the first floor of the WEC is requested.  The existing carpeting was installed in 1994.  Quotes have been received for the replacement of the carpeting with a low quote amount of $22,387.50 plus gross receipts tax on labor only.  However, due to the amount of the quotes, NMSVH Procurement Policy 330 would require going out for bids prior to award of the project.  Approval is requested to proceed with the project adhering to NMSVH Procurement Policy 330 and Asbestos Hazard Emergency Response Act (AHERA) regulations.  Approval is also requested for the establishment of a project budget not to exceed $45,000 to be funded by the 2003 G.O. Bond proceeds.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve an expenditure level not to exceed $45,000, funded by the 2003 G.O. Bond proceeds, to replace the existing carpet on the first floor of the Watkins Education Center, and perform any necessary asbestos abatement associated with the carpet replacement.  (carried unanimously)
C. Vehicle Purchase/Replacement.

Superintendent Jennings presented a request for approval to purchase an additional school vehicle, specifically one (1) 2004 Ford Excursion, at a purchase price of $30,300.00.  This vehicle is needed to replace a 1999 Chevrolet Suburban which was involved in an accident due to adverse weather and road conditions in the northern part of the state.  The adjuster for Risk Management evaluated it as a total loss at a value of $12,000.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if approved, this will be the first Ford Excursion purchased by NMSVH.  The Plant Operations Manager feels that we spend a great deal of money maintaining the Chevrolet Suburbans that we current have in our fleet.  He would like to purchase a Ford Excursion so that we can compare operating and maintenance costs against the Suburban.  President Baland asked if we do all of our vehicle repairs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we do all repairs not actually covered under warranty.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of one 2004 Ford Excursion at a purchase price of $30,300.00.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Results of 2004 Legislative Initiatives Relating to NMSVH.

Superintendent Jennings reported that the 2004 Legislative Session had two pieces of legislation that would impact NMSVH.  The first, House Joint Resolution 5 was sponsored by Representative Terry Marquardt and was introduced to amend Article 12 of the constitution of New Mexico to change the name of the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped to New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  This legislation proceeded through all of the appropriate committees unopposed and received a unanimous passing vote from the NM Senate with a vote of 39-0.  The resolution will now be placed on the ballot for the November 2004 General Election.  If it receives an affirmative vote from the public in November we will be able to begin using the new school name.

The second piece of legislation is House Capital Outlay 1149 sponsored by Speaker of the House Representative Ben Lujan.  HCO1149 is a multi-million dollar capital outlay request for improvements at institutions of higher learning and constitutional special schools statewide.  HCO1149 also passed the Senate and will be placed on the November 2004 General Election as a G.O. Bond.  If successful in November NMSVH will see proceeds from the G.O. Bond sometime in 2005.


E.
2004-2005 Proposed Board Meeting Schedule.
Superintendent Jennings presented the 2004-2005 Proposed Board Meeting Schedule.  This schedule is based on a 6 week meeting schedule with two meeting being held at the ECP in Albuquerque.  This schedule does not require a vote from the Board as it contains proposed meeting dates which are subject to change with required notification as outlined in the State of New Mexico Open Meetings Act Compliance Guide, Fifth Edition.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.


F.
MANDT Training.

Randal Martin, NMSVH Physical Therapist, provided the Board with an overview of the MANDT System which teaches the use of a graded system of alternatives which uses the least amount of external management necessary in all situations.  The entire philosophy of the The Mandt System is based on the principle that all people have the right to be treated with dignity and respect. The Board expressed their appreciation to Randal Martin for his presentation.
G. Accessible Media Tests.

Superintendent Jennings stated that during the recent NM AER Conference a few of the attendees expressed some concern regarding the accuracy of the accessible media tests that were produced by our IRC.  She stated that she asked Dr. Johnson to provide a document that addresses some of the concerns that were expressed, and some measure that have been put into place to ensure that we are providing the most accurate materials possible to the public schools.  Dr. Johnson stated that she feels she has an excellent group of Braille Transcriptionists working in the IRC.  The entire IRC staff is working on making the accessible media tests and textbooks top quality.  However, we have some hurtles that we will not be able to overcome without some assistance from the Public Education Department.  We have done all the trouble shooting that we can within the department.  We have added more proofing steps to our process because of the dedication of the IRC staff.  They want to provide the best product possible.  The document that is provided to the Board indicates that we only get a “camera ready” copy of the materials that we transcribe for the Public Education Department.  A “camera ready” copy does not contain color.  Some tests base questions on text that is originally printed in a color other than black.  The “camera ready” copy does not contain any color, so the test is not consistent with the print test that is provided to the sighted students.  That is just one example of problems that we encounter with copies that we receive to Braille.  She stated that there seem to be questions changed and omitted after the “camera ready” copy is sent to us.  So again, the print version that is given does not match the Braille copy that we provide.  There was also an incident when the IRC staff noted a line of symbols across a page but had no idea what they were supposed to represent because we did not have access to the publisher.  The print test contained words where our “camera ready” copy had symbols.  These are all cases of errors that were caused by the materials that were sent to us, not by sloppy work within our IRC.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has made phone calls, letters have been written, and documentation kept on the problems that they have encountered with materials sent to us.  We have members of our staff who sit on committees that are designed to improve the quality of accessible materials that are provided throughout the state.  She stated that Supt. Jennings and herself developed verbiage for the contracts that are sent to the publishers and shared that verbiage with the Public Ed Department.  This verbiage is designed to increase the quality of material provided to us for transcription.  We are still not getting the materials that we need.  We need to have accurate documents come to us.  Then we can provide accurate accessible materials to the public schools.  Dr. Johnson stated that she hopes that a resolution to this issue can be reached.  Her staff works very hard to provide quality materials and it is unfair to them when the errors are primarily the fault of the materials that they receive.  There are a number of times when tests are changed after we have been provided a copy to transcribe, and we are not informed of the changes until someone in the public schools points out an error on the accessible materials that we provide to them.  Dr. Johnson stated that we need to get the final copy of tests earlier so that we can ensure that we are providing the highest quality available.  President Baland asked what the one thing would be that could fix this problem.  Dr. Johnson stated that if when the contract is written for the publisher, the contract include the necessary verbiage to ensure that we receive the electronic files for the materials that we transcribe, accurate and timely receipt of materials, corrections to materials as soon they are made, and contact information for the publisher, the majority of the problems would be resolved.  Alicia McAninch stated that one of things that is critical to have is a contact person at the publisher.  We need to know who the area representative is for the publishing company so that we have immediate contact when questions arise regarding the materials that we receive to transcribe.  We also have to have good contact with the representative at the Public Ed Department.  She stated that in the past she worked closely with the transcribers in Albuquerque.  The transcribers in Albuquerque would work on a specific level of tests, and NMSVH would work on a specific level.  That way one agency was not trying to transcribe all of the tests.  She stated that they also brought in people who were excellent Braille readers to proof the documents that we produced before it was distributed to the public schools.  She pointed out that since she retired she realizes that things have changed and that we do not get the quality print material needed to produce quality Braille material.  Alicia McAninch stated that it has always been a fight to find the right person to go to in order to get the information that we need in a timely manner.  President Baland stated that it does not seem like it would be difficult to get materials accurately and in a timely manner with today’s technology.  Dr. Johnson stated that the problem is that we have good repore with the people near the bottom of the ladder.  What we need is access to the right people at the top of the ladder.  President Baland asked if the problem is at the publisher level or the state government level.  Dr. Johnson reported that it is both.  At the state level it is hard to get in touch with a live body.  When you leave messages on an answering machine you might get a call back.  When you do get a call back it might be an assistant who has no control over the issue.  A great deal of time is spent trying to contact someone who can assist.  We operate in a very short window and do not have the time to waste.  Alicia McAninch asked Dr. Johnson if she has ever gone to the AFB Solutions Forum database.  They have a contact list of all the key people at publishers.  Alicia McAninch recommended that Dr. Johnson contact APH and speak with the Test Accessibility office.  Dr. Johnson stated that she contacts that office a great deal.  Dr. Johnson stated that she does not feel that our staff’s competency is the issue, though it appears to be when you read and hear concerns expressed from the public schools.  When we went through the latest list of concerns given to us we could only identify two items that we were responsible for, one involved the order of pages being incorrect, and the other was the omission of an “s” from 
a word.  The rest of the problems related back to receiving the wrong or incorrect “camera ready” copy.  When we communicate with publishers we tell them that we will accept “camera ready” copies, but we also state that when the final copy is complete we need to be provided with it so that we can ensure that accurate materials are being sent out from our IRC.  In most cases we never receive the final copy.  The contract does not specifically require them to provide it to us, so we have no recourse when we do not receive it.  We do not know if the verbiage that was submitted to the Public Education Department was ever put into the contracts because we do not see the contracts.  If the verbiage was included, the publishers are not honoring that portion of the contract.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the Braille Accessibility Act will have an impact on publishers.  She stated that she thinks that meetings such as the recent meeting she attended with publishers and transcribers will also be beneficial in the end.  Dr. Johnson stated that the staff in the IRC do everything in their power to ensure that quality materials are going out the public schools.  But they do have to work with the current inadequacies of the system.  The staff in the IRC take it very hard when they find out that something left our campus with an error, whether it was our fault, or the fault of the print document supplier.  We are not totally perfect, but we continue to add steps that will ensure that we provide the best product possible.  However, no amount of proofing steps will help if we are not starting with the correct document from the publisher.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will continue to work towards building relationships within the Public Education Department, APH, other Braille Transcribers within the state, and publishers.  
H. NM-AER Conference Post Event Brief.
Superintendent Jennings personally thanked Linda Lyle and her staff for a quality NM-AER Conference.  She stated that she feels this was the best NM-AER Conference that she has attended and is the direct result of the hard work put in by the ECP staff.  Linda Lyle stated that the ECP staff went into this endeavor with the attitude that they wanted to upgrade the NM-AER Conference.  In order to do that it was going to take money that we did not have.  CeCe Quintana did an exceptional job of going from a position of “I’ve never done this, and I cannot imagine going to ask for money” to finding the necessary funding for the conference.  She worked very hard to ensure that we had the necessary funding to provide a successful conference.  As a result of CeCe Quintana’s work we had several small grants that permitted us to bring in presenters from out of state.  We did two things different this year.  We did strands for different age groups or exceptionalities because we perceived the need to be different.  Early childhood needs are very different from school needs, and very different from teenagers that are transitioning to adulthood.  We also decided to use the current research that says “a 45 minute presentation does not change participants.”  We needed to immerse the participants in the content.  So we tried to move more towards full day presentations so that participants could get some intensive information.  We also wanted to add a medical piece because we recognize that we really have to work hand in hand with our ophthalmologists.  We need to know what the cutting edge research is.  The medical piece was very well received.  We learned that as a profession not all practitioners see value in knowing about eye conditions.  We did have some school age practitioners who chose not to come the second day because they said that the medical piece had no importance on what they did.  That was interesting.  Linda Lyle stated that the second thing that we learned is that we need to tie topics back to education.  Next time we put the agenda together we will have a doctor, followed by an educator who talks about the educational implications of the medical topic.  We also decided that we need to begin the conference planning process earlier, and that we need to find another site for the conference.  In the past we have had 60-80 attendees.  This year we had 150 attendees.  Next year’s NM-AER Conference will be organized and hosted by Leslie Wilson of Artesia.    
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

Katherine Ingold asked about check number 11837 on page 1 of the General Fund Checklist.  She stated that she does not understand what “reimbursement for over claimed meals for school year 02-03” means.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that happened through USDA.  When USDA came on site and did their compliance review they felt that we had over claimed, or had to high of a percentage, so we were required to reimburse the Public Education Department.  Alicia McAninch noted some of the conference fees that are listed in the General Fund Checklist.  She asked if staff who attend these conferences come back and share the information with other staff at the school.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we need to do a better job of ensuring that staff returning from conferences pass along the information that they learn to other staff.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:50 a.m., Friday, March 19, 2004
(Approved 4/26/04)



(Approved 4/26/04)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Dave Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary


NMSVH Board of Regents


NMSVH Board of Regents

Regular Meeting March 19, 2004   

 Page 12 of 14

